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Statement by Dr Mario Villaroel Lander 
to the VUIth Session of the General Assembly 

of the League

Dear Colleagues and Friends,
It is a real pleasure and honour for me to be with the 
participants of the VUIth General Assembly of the League in 
Hungary, a great country that I deeply admire and respect. As 
President of the League, it devolves upon me at each General 
Assembly to take stock of its activities. Bearing in mind the 
manifold activities of our Federation arising from its 
universality, this is both an easy but also a complex task.
In saying that it is easy to speak about our Federation, I mean 
it in the sense of my deep conviction that we are all inspired 
by the same ideal, to implement the spirit of our doctrine, 
whose guidelines are its noble 7 Fundamental Principles. In 
this ever changing world we must certainly adapt ourselves to 
the present needs and requirements. Our Movement's work must 
thus be dynamic and always relevant.
Allow me, Dear Friends, to emphasize the most important 
activities of the League, since October 1989 in the areas of 
development and disaster relief, the cornerstones of our 
mandate, and to describe the visits to the different National 
Societies to consider the future of our Federation in terms of 
its challenges and objectives from now until the keystone year, 
2000.
Concerning the activities of the League, and particularity 
that of its Secretarial in the field of development, I shall 
limit myself to a few important matters, whose details will, as 
usual, be filled in by the Secretary General in his report.
In 1989, the General Assembly adopted the Strategic Work Plan 
of the League for the Nineties. This subject figures as an item 
on the Agenda of the Assembly. It will also be considered 
within the ambit of Commission II of the International 
Conference, because, as you no doubt know, the problems of 
development within the Movement concern governments as they 
should promote their respective National Societies, in 
conformity with the Statutes of the Movement.
As I have told you, it is not feasible for me to analyze the 
progress of work in this field accomplished by the Secretary 
General and the Staff of the League, in collaboration with the 
National Societies, but I should like, nevertheless, to draw 
your attention to questions which preoccupy me in my role as 
President.
As you are aware, a Working Group, chaired by Dr Belaouane, was 
set up to monitor and evaluate the implementation of this 
Strategic Work Plan. As the Group has met twice since October 
1990, it will make a report on its work to the Assembly. This 
work, moreover, is proving particularly useful in achieving the



orientation, priorities and aims, 
contains some 50 specific objectives, 
will have to be paid to 
disabled and the elderly.

Plan, because it involves considering the directives to be 
given to the National Societies so as to enable them to carry
out the Plan and to lay down practical methods for defining its 
orientation, priorities and aims. The Plan, as you know, 
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considered. In addition, women and young people, two categories 
of society which will be particularly addressed during this 
Assembly, should, in my opinion, be very much taken into 
account when defining the development policies of the National 
Societies.
I set great store by young people and women in the future of 
our Federation, because the work done by women since the 
inception of our Movement has been an essential driving factor 
in its daily activities. We cannot sguander the energy, 
genuineness and imagination of young people and women.
During this meeting you will have the opportunity to discuss 
the various developments which have taken place since 1989, 
such as the Development Fund and the Principles and Rules for 
Red Cross and Red Crescent Development Cooperation. All our 
work must strive to materialize the Plan. And for this reason, 
I would like to stress the launching of appeals for development 
activities by the League. The 1991 Development Appeal sought 
some CHF 61.5 million for 322 projects in 72 countries. In 1992 
nearly CHF 100 million are sought for 425 projects in 77 
countries.
As President of our Federation, I fervently urge you to ensure 
that these projects are realized. I must repeat that our 
strength lies precisely in the operational capacity of all our 
National Societies. I am hoping that the response to the 1992 
Development Appeal will reflect the universality of our 
Federation. This will prove that in uniting our forces we can 
reach our basic objective, namely to alleviate human suffering 
in all circumstances. Development, peace, social welfare and 
full justice affect all communities.
Although the development of National Societies has been 
gathering strength since 1963, League disaster relief action 
started growing since the very beginning of the Federation. It 
would be inappropriate for me to give details of all the relief 
operations since 1989, but I would like to emphasize what I 
term the "spearhead" of our Federation, which is the impact of 
the work done in this area by the National Societies and the 
Federation. I would like you to know, for example that until 
mid-1991 the League had sent out more than 35 relief appeals. 
This was the same number as for the whole of 1990.
This means that to engage in such coordination, the National 
Societies and the League must have extensive human, financial 
and other resources at their disposal to ensure an appropriate 
response to such emergencies. In 1990 some 35 appeals were 
launched for a sum of CHF 110 million to give assistance to 4.5 
million victims of natural and other disasters. Some CHF 30 
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million was devoted to operations in Africa, more than 8 
million for the Americas, more than 12 million for Asia & 
Pacific, nearly 13 million for Europe and more than 15 million 
for the Middle East and North Africa. To enable these 
operations to be fulfilled, the National Societies of more than 
50 countries contributed nearly CHF 67 million for relief and 
about CHF 14 million for development projects. These figures 
serve to emphasize the importance for an institution such as 
ours of having the capability of doing what is expected of it 
in terms of efficiency, understanding and management, at 
national, regional and international level. The League now has 
a Regional Office in Costa Rica, for the Americas, an Office in 
Australia for Asia & Pacific, two Regional Offices in Africa, 
in Cote d'Ivoire and Zimbabwe, as well as some 230 delegates 
throughout the world.
The League wishes to strengthen its operational capacity, so as 
to be better able to respond to needs. We are still far from 
being able to fulfil all our mandates, not because we lack real 
will, but rather the means. Requests for our assistance never 
cease to increase. As I mentioned in the Review of the League 
for 1990, as the North-South divide continues to widen, the 
poor are increasingly marginalized both internationally and 
within their own societies and increasingly vulnerable to 
natural disasters or conflicts. And the numbers of the 
vulnerable continue to grow. As inequalities increase, so does 
injustice, requiring us to face the increasingly difficult 
challenge.
The pace of change in Central and Eastern Europe has quickened, 
but the burden of transition is becoming more and more evident. 
The economies have collapsed and the living standards have 
plunged. Europe, traditionally a donor, has now become, for the 
first time in decades, the recipient of major aid programmes by 
the League.
The tragedy in the Gulf region did not leave the Federation 
unaffected. The League organized a series of relief operations 
with the help of National Societies from the neighbouring 
countries and beyond, to assist all those who wished to regain 
their country of origin and also to receive the repatriates.
In Jordan, the League helped the Jordan National Red Crescent 
care for thousands of refugees crossing its territory to return 
to their respective countries.
The operations involved several National Societies, delegates 
and missions and lasted from August 1990 to April/May 1991.
The Egyptian Red Crescent distributed food and provided first 
aid and other services at ports of entry to some 500,000 
repatriates.
For Kuwait, the League launched an appeal on behalf of the 
Kuwait Red Crescent Society, which had temporarily set up its 
headquarters in Bahrain, to help it get prepared to return 
sooner or later to Kuwait.

- 5 -



On its return to Kuwait, it distributed food, assisted a centre 
for the disabled and helped displaced persons in a camp 
situated on the border with Iraq.
The last of these activities, the camp, ended on 11 October 
1991. Only the Head of Delegation will stay on.
In response to a request from the Iraqi Red Crescent, the 
League launched an appeal for emergency assistance at the end 
of March 1991. This led to the ICRC and the League coming to an 
agreement on how to run operations in Iraq in practice.
The League has helped the Iraqi Red Crescent organize its 
activities and, in September 1991, assigned an experienced 
Development Delegate, responsible for assisting with the 
development of the National Society's structures and branches.
In Iran, League activity began with the major influx of 
refugees due to the internal conflict in Iraq, and included 
giving the National Society supplies and funds.
The operation is under way and the League has a representative 
in the field.
The League helped the Syrian Arab Red Crescent with 
preparadness measures and also sent a field delegate.
The League worked with the Red Crescent in the Republic of 
Yemen on organizing and carrying out relief operations which to 
a certain extent are still under way, although they are turning 
more into a kind of social welfare programme.
Africa, however continued to remain one of the main concerns 
for the League. The number of appeals sent out on its behalf 
bears witness to this. As I said previously, the emergency 
services offered by the League since its creation must be 
strengthened for the future. We are the humanitarian 
organization, par excellence, capable of fulfilling needs in 
cases of disaster. Nonetheless, my primary concern during the 
decade of the nineties will be to emphasize prevention. That is 
why I am calling upon all the National Societies to contribute 
to the achievement of the objectives of the International 
Decade for Natural Disaster Reduction. The League, together 
with the National Societies, should play a leading role in 
this. It is a challenge, to which I would add that of 
coordinating relief.
Action is vital. We must be practical. Reports alone, 
admittedly necessary, are insufficient. Our capacity for 
national and international action is the key to reaching the 
goals that we have set for the decade of the nineties. In 
implementing the Stretegic Work Plan, we shall be participating 
in the development of the communities.
I do not wish to neglect, however, the activities of the League 
in the sphere of health and social welfare in general. Indeed, 
when the League was founded in 1919, its aim was to carry out a 

- 6 -



universal programme of public hygiene. It was the first 
international organization to approach the problem of world 
health, exclusively. It was the first to recognize, by actions 
and not merely by lip service, that health is a a human right. 
This was defined in precise terms by the World Health 
Organization 27 years later. I am, therefore, particularly 
interested in the work both of the National Societies and the 
League, in this area, for, just as in the past, no development 
programme can be successful without including and important 
place for health. For this reason, I encourage any action taken 
to protect life and health, because health, similarly to 
education, is an individual, national and universal asset. 
Education and health are basic requirements for states and all 
organizations of the national and international community. They 
are therefore very much a requirement we must assume in order 
to gradually but with determination fulfil this task.
Concerning the visits I have made, since October 1989 I have 
been to 33 National Societies in the different continents. In 
Africa, in March 1990, I visited the National Societies of 
Burkina Faso, Côte d'Ivoire, Nigeria, Ghana, Togo and Kenya, 
and was able to appreciate the effort that each of them was 
making to meet the needs of its respective country. In 
September 1991, I visited the Red Cross in Malawi, Botswana, 
Zimbabwe and the Congo.
I had the pleasure of visiting Asia twice. In May 1990 I 
visited the National Societies of Malaysia, Laos, Vietnam, 
Thailand, Indonesia and Singapore. In March 1991 I visited the 
Red Cross of Fiji, New Zealand and Australia.
In June 1990, in the Americas, I visited Peru and in November
1990 I attended the conference on voluntary service in Mexico. 
In May 1991 I was present at the inauguration of the new St 
Vincent and the Grenadines Red Cross headquarters, and in June
1991 at the XIVth Interamerican Conference in Ottawa (Canada), 
which passed off brilliantly. I was on this occasion able to 
speak to all the Presidents and leaders of National Societies 
of this continent. In August 1991 I visited the Bahamas Red 
Cross.
Concerning Europe, I attended the General Assembly of the 
Spanish Red Cross in December 1989, and in April 1990 I visited 
the Romanian Red Cross, where the League has a huge development 
programme under way. In April 1991, accompanied by the Chairman 
of the Standing Commission, Dr Abu Goura, and the President of 
the ICRC, Mr Sommaruga, I visited the Hungarian Red Cross, 
which is the cordial host of the present statutory meetings. 
With members of the diplomatic corps and accredited 
representatives of the press in Budapest, we attended meetings 
with the President of the Republic and the President of the 
Parliament in this country. In May 1991, I went to Bulgaria for 
the International Festival of Red Cross and Health films. I 
also visited the Austrian and the German Red Cross Societies. 
On 1 June, I attended the celebrations for 125th anniversary of 
the Swiss Red Cross in Lucerne.
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In the Middle East, from 24 to 28 August, I attended the 
Conference of Arab Red Crescent and Red Cross Societies which 
was held in Damascus (Syria) . Here, I was able to talk to 
representatives of the National Societies in the region. We 
also had the occasion to hold a meeting of the Vice Presidents 
of the League, who have gathered for a few years in an informal 
way between the Executive Council sessions.
I take this occasion to say how much I appreciate this type of 
meeting because it allows me to exchange points of view on 
various questions and to expand on certain topics that I 
consider important, expecially in view of the session of the 
Executive Council and the General Assembly.
I wish to thank not only the Vice Presidents for their 
sustained support, in particular when problems cropped up, but 
also the National Societies member of the Council which, since 
their election, have seriously assumed the responsibility that 
falls to the Executive Council between session of the General 
Assembly. Allow me to express my appreciation and gratitude to 
you all for your support and understanding.
On 3 September in San Remo, I attended the extraordinary 
meeting of the Standing Commission and the inauguration of the 
Red Cross and Red Crescent Symposium, organized as part of the 
Round Table of the Institute for Humanitarian Law. On 24 and 25 
September I went to Greece for the meeting of the National 
Societies of the Balkan countries.
I had the opportunity to discuss with the highest government 
officials and National Society leaders on all these missions.
In addition to these missions, Mr Magnusson, President of the 
Icelandic Red Cross and Vice President of the League, 
represented me at the 80th anniversary of the Mexican Red Cross 
in April 1991. I requested Mr. Kennel, President of the Swiss 
Red Cross and Vice President of the League, to represent me at 
the first Assembly of the German Red Cross since 
re-unification, which was held in May 1991 at Bonn and later on 
18 October he received at the headquarters of the League Grande 
Duchesse du Luxembourg. Lastly, Dr Gutierrez, Vice President of 
the League and Secretary General of the Cuban Red Cross, went 
to Guatemala on my behalf to discuss important item for this N. 
Society.
In view of its importance for the League, I do not wish to omit 
mentioning my visits to New York to the United Nations 
Organization in August and September 1990. Indeed, as you are 
aware, the League took steps last year to obtain the status of 
permanent observers to the General Assembly of the United 
Nations. During the visits I was able to meet the Secretary 
General of the United Nations, Mr Javier Perez de Cuellar, and 
other high officials. This important matter will later be the 
subject of specific information and, for this reason, I shall 
not enter into the details at this stage.
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Finally, to finish this chapter, I should like to mention that, 
in addition to my attendance in Geneva for statutory meetings, 
I have regularly visited the Secretariat and spoken to the 
Secretary General, the Chairman of the Standing Commission and 
the President of the ICRC.
I wish to mention here the good cooperation we have had with 
the ICRC, especially President Sommaruga and the members of the 
ICRC directorate. This was one of the objectives I set for 
myself when I began my mandate in the Federation. I also wish 
to inform you about a joint meeting of the members of the 
Executive Council and the members of the ICRC Assembly, held in 
Yverdon on 3 0 August and 1 September 1991. As a group of 
National Societies had expressed concern, this meeting was 
organized to allow the members of the Executive Council and the 
ICRC Assembly, to discuss together informally and openly. The 
general theme was: "Given the challenges that lie ahead, what 
can be done to strengthen mutual confidence between the 
Movement1s components and to further the work and enhance the 
image of the Red Cross and Red Crescent?" The meeting provided 
the participants with the opportunity to get to know each other 
better, to appreciate each other, to exchange ideas on the 
Movement's current situation and to analyze the existing 
working relations between the two institutions, against a 
backdrop of a Movement with a single purpose, promoting its 
work all over the world.
What will be the challenges and humanitarian needs of all kinds 
our Federation must cope with in the future? In my opinion, wc 
need to show great imagination in order to meet the challenges 
we have set ourselves, and to satisfy the humanitarian needs of 
our time. The world advances and changes but the challenges, 
instead of decreasing, are ever greater.
The experience acquired during the 80s allowed us to extend our 
knowledge. Nevertheless, as I have previously stated, there are 
signs that disasters are increasing in frequency and size, as 
the figures will confirm. There is a likelihood that the League 
and its activities will have to expand. Admittedly, since 1989, 
the number of delegates in the field has increased at a 
satisfactory rate, precisely because emergency situations have 
become ever more complex so that more trained delegates with a 
more thorough knowledge of the problems are needed. At the same 
time, new technological risks and health dangers are to be 
feared. For this reason, the Red Cross and Red Crescent must be 
prepared for an even more important role, so as to enable the 
Federation to meet today's global challenges and contribute 
more to sustained improvement in the human condition, for 
poverty is an insult to the dignity of man. As Henry Dunant 
said, moreover, our real enemies are not the nations around us, 
but ignorance, poverty, routines, superstition and prejudice.

For this reason, I consider that during the 90s our Federation 
should establish a realistic and practical equilibrium, so as 
to meet the challenges which confront it. The Red Cross and Red 
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Crescent encounters many problems and even contradictions in 
its work.
Our Federation has concentrated on reducing human suffering in 
the world, but it has become increasingly clear that more 
durable solutions are imperative for the most disadvantaged and 
that, in future, more attention will have to be paid to the 
prevention of suffering. This approach is valid for the whole 
Movement, and it is in this spirit that some very technical 
subjects such as development, relief and coordination will be 
considered within Commission II of the XXVIth International 
Conference. All the more so, because the presence of all the 
components of the Movement together with the representatives of 
Governments will be conducive to a constructive exchange of 
views and to the adoption of decision which will be significant 
for the future.
If prevention is the best cure, I hope that we shall do the 
utmost to reach this objective. This requires an effort at all 
levels, as well as strong unity, not only in thought but also 
in action. My dearest wish is that our Federation will have an 
image of unity, so that it can fulfil its mandate for the 
benefit of those in need. Our strength lies in our solidarity 
and our universality. Let us rise, then, above all prejudice, 
all personal ambition and anything that can lead to failure. 
Our path is clear and our safety-rails are the philosophy which 
guides our activities. United we shall conquer. There is no 
doubt about it.
We have several important items to discuss during these days. I 
should like to draw your attention to one item on the change of 
the name of the League. Indeed, the name proposed 
"International Federation", which is already used, has the 
merit of better representing our reason for being and of better 
responding to what is expected of an international institution 
representing almost 150 National Societies in the world.
In addition, as you are all aware, the XXVIth International 
Conference of the Red Cross and Red Crescent will be held in a 
few days. It will address important matters. At present I can 
only hope that this Conference where many Governments 
signatories to the Geneva Conventions will be represented will 
be successful. Conferences that meet in the name of our 
Fundamental Principles should take place in a spirit of 
understanding, solidarity and respect for human dignity. My 
sole concern is that a brotherly understanding arising from the 
depths of our humanitarian ethic and without politics prevails 
over this forum, attended by dignitaries from the world over.
I thank the Secretary General and all the staff of the League 
Secretariat for their work realised for the Benefit of the 
League and I will conclude my address by reaffirming my 
complete confidence in the ability of the members of our 
Federation and the conviction that this confidence is not just 
a vain word but a force which will propel us towards the 
objectives that we shall set ourselves. Admittedly, problems 
can arise, but our Federation must reinforce its capacity for 
action, so as to be able to meet emergency situations and 
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especially to do whatever it can to promote prevention and 
training by developing effective and timely ways of 
intervening.
Since our Federation did pioneer work for the service of man in 
1919 in the area of health, it must now continue this work in 
order to meet the demands of the present, ever changing, world.
I will emphasize once more that we must show imagination, and 
be able to look in the direction towards which the Red Cross 
and Red Crescent can fulfil its humanitarian mission, so that 
our Movement may forever remain as "extraordinary" as it was in 
the previous century. We can achieve this, but only together, 
without reservations, united in action.
I humbly and respectfully greet the Hungarian people who are 
receiving us in their midst today. Their old culture, their 
traditions and their generosity make them worthy of an 
increasingly better future. By coming here, we all wished to 
pay you tribute. May our respectful greetings be transmitted to 
your authorities.
Thank you. And now, let's get down to work.
Mario Villarroel Lander
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